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Report To:             

 
Policy & Resources Committee 

 
Date:          

 
6 February 2018 

 

      
 Report By:  Chief Financial Officer Report No:  FIN/07/18/AP/FM  
      
 Contact Officer: Fiona Maciver Contact No:  01475 712904  
    
 Subject: Review  Review of Discretionary NDR Relief Policy  
   
   
   

1.0 PURPOSE  
   

1.1 The purpose of this report is to seek Committee approval to the Non-Domestic Rates Discretionary 
Relief Policy in order to deliver a proposed saving as part of the 2018/20 Revenue Budget prior to 
the proposals being considered by the Council. 

 

   
   

2.0 SUMMARY  
   

2.1 The current Non-Domestic Rates Discretionary Relief Policy was approved by the Policy and 
Resources Committee in September 2012 (Appendix 1).  The Council currently awards mandatory 
and discretionary non-domestic rates relief to businesses dependent on their status.  Mandatory 
relief is awarded in accordance with Section 4(2) and (8) of the Local Government (Financial 
Provisions etc.) (Scotland) Act 1962 and is set at 80% of the rateable value and is fully funded by 
the Scottish Government.   

 

   
2.2 The Council may then award discretionary relief for the remaining 20%, of which 75% is funded by 

the Scottish Government and 25% by the Council. At the moment organisations that are assessed 
to meet the criteria of the Council’s Discretionary Relief Policy are awarded discretionary relief 
regardless of their annual turnover.  In addition to this, organisations with a total rateable value of 
under £18,000 may qualify for either 25% or 100% Small Business Bonus Scheme Relief (SBBS).  
Appendix 3 lists the businesses that could qualify for the SBBS rather than mandatory and 
discretionary relief which would result in zero cost to the Council. 

 

   
2.3 The current budget for discretionary relief is £90,000 and in addition to this there is a hardship 

relief budget of £15,000.  The projected spend for discretionary relief in 2017/18 is in the region of 
£80,000.  As part of the Budget Savings Exercise, Finance Services were asked to achieve a 25% 
saving and a review of Discretionary Relief has identified ways of achieving this target by reducing 
the current hardship relief budget, ending Discretionary Relief for small business that would qualify 
for the SBBS and removing Discretionary Relief for organisations with a turnover of over £10 
million or more.  

 

   
2.4 

 
 

 
 

A review of Mandatory and Discretionary Relief took place in February 2017 where all 
organisations had to re-apply for the appropriate reliefs.  The review letter advised that the Council 
was facing increasing budget pressures and that any entitlement to Discretionary Relief would only 
be continued until 31 March 2018 pending decisions by the Council in regard to budget savings.  

 

2.5 The entire Discretionary Relief Policy will be reviewed and presented to the Policy and Resources 
Committee later in 2018 pending announcements by the Scottish Government on the 
recommendations of the recently published Barclay Review. 

 

  
 
 
 
 
 

 



3.0 RECOMMENDATIONS  
   

3.1 It is recommended that the Committee approve the changes to the Discretionary NDR Relief 
Policy prior to submission of the associated saving to the Council as part of the 2018/20 Budget. 

 

   
   
   
   

 
 
 
 
 
 Alan Puckrin 
 Chief Financial Officer 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



4.0 BACKGROUND  
   

4.1 The current Discretionary Relief Policy was approved by the Committee in September 2012.  The 
Council currently awards mandatory and discretionary non-domestic rates relief to businesses 
dependent on their status.  Mandatory Relief is awarded in accordance with Section 4(2) and (8) 
of the Local Government (Financial Provisions etc.) (Scotland) Act 1962 and is set at 80% of the 
rateable value and is fully funded by the Scottish Government.  To qualify for Mandatory Relief 
organisations must be an Office of the Scottish Charities Regulator (OSCR) registered charity or 
trustees for such a charity and the premises must be wholly or mainly used for charitable 
purposes. 

 

   
4.2 The Council may then award Discretionary Relief for the remaining 20%, of which 75% is funded 

by the Scottish Government and 25% by the Council. At the moment organisations that are 
deemed to meet the criteria of the Council’s Discretionary Relief Policy are awarded discretionary 
relief regardless of their annual turnover.  Appendix 2 lists the organisations currently awarded 
Discretionary Relief. 

 

   
4.3 Organisations with a rateable value of under £18,000 may qualify for either 25% or 100% Small 

Business Bonus Scheme (SBBS) Relief which is fully funded by the Scottish Government. An 
analysis of organisations has identified that there are 24 where mandatory and discretionary relief 
is in payment rather than SBBS; this is at a cost of £4300.  Appendix 3 lists the businesses which 
may qualify for SBBS. 

 

   
4.4 

 
 

The Council’s current budget for Discretionary Relief is £90,000 and in addition there is a 
Hardship Relief budget of £15,000.  The projected spend for discretionary relief for 2017/18 is 
£80,000.  As part of the Budget Savings Exercise, Finances Services were asked to achieve a 
saving of £26,000 and a review of Discretionary Relief has identified ways of achieving this target. 

 

   
   

5.0 PROPOSALS   
   

5.1 It is proposed that the Hardship Relief budget is reduced from £15,000 to £5,000.   This budget 
has had very few applications and reducing this budget should have little or no impact.   

 

   
5.2 In addition it is proposed to remove Discretionary Relief for businesses where the annual turnover 

is in excess of £10 million. Based on the current position this would save the Council in the region 
of £7,400.  Affected business would still qualify for 80% mandatory relief from the Scottish 
Government. Appendix 4 details the income and reliefs currently awarded for each business in 
that income bracket.  It can be seen from the appendix that the Discretionary Relief element is 
small and should not affect the operations of the organisations. 

 

   
5.3 The final proposal is to remove Discretionary Relief for properties with a rateable value of 

£18,000 or less and instead encourage claims for SBBS relief which would have the same effect 
i.e. attract 100% relief but would save the Council in the region of £4,300.  Businesses which only 
qualify for 25% SBBS relief can also be awarded 75% mandatory relief. 

 

   
5.4 Should the above proposals be approved the discretionary relief budget would be reduced by 

£16,000 giving a new budget of £74,000.  These proposals, if approved, would reduce projected 
spend from £80,000 to £68,300 leaving £5,700 as leeway for new qualifying applications and for 
those who may still have relief forms to return from the last review. 

 

   
   

6.0 THE PROCESS OF IMPLEMENTING THE CHANGES  
   

6.1 A review of Mandatory and Discretionary Relief took place in February 2017 where all 
organisations had to re-apply for the appropriate reliefs.  The review letter advised that the 
Council was facing budget pressures and that any entitlement to Discretionary Relief would only 
be continued until 31 March 2018 pending decisions by the Council in regard to budget savings.  

 

   
6.2 When organisations were advised that their application was successful, it was confirmed by letter 

that the entitlement was for the period 1 April 2017 – 31 March 2018. 
 



   
6.3 Should the proposals outlined in Section 5 be approved, the affected organisations will be issued 

the standard review form for the Mandatory element of relief together with a covering letter 
explaining the Council will no longer be awarding the discretionary element. 

 

   
6.4 In respect of the proposal outlined at paragraph 5.3, businesses in this category would be written 

to explain that their Mandatory and Discretionary relief will end and that they should complete the 
enclosed Small Business Bonus Scheme Relief application. Any businesses that will qualify for 
only 25% SBBS Relief will also be issued with a Mandatory Relief application form which will 
enable 75% mandatory relief to also be awarded.  Under the current system each organisation 
would have been required to submit a review form before the Mandatory and Discretionary relief 
was awarded therefore there should be no impact by changing the process. 

 

   
6.5 As there are no businesses currently in receipt of Hardship Relief, no action would be required for 

this proposal. 
 

   
   

7.0 IMPLICATIONS  
   

7.1 Finance  
   
 The proposals outlined in this report have been identified with the aim of meeting an identified 

saving of £26,000 from 2018/19. 
 

  
Financial Implications:  
 
One off Costs 
 

Cost Centre Budget 
Heading 

Budget  
Years 

Proposed 
Spend this 
Report £000 

Virement 
From 

Other Comments 

N/A 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
Annually Recurring Costs/ (Savings) 
 

Cost Centre Budget 
Heading 

With 
Effect 
from 

Annual Net 
Impact £000 

Virement 
From (If 
Applicable) 

Other Comments 

Revenues 
 

NDR 
Relief 
 

 
 

(26)  
 

Subject to P&R 
approval 
 

 

 

   
7.2 Legal  

   
 The Head of Legal & Property Services has been consulted.  
   

7.3 Human Resources  
   
 There are no Human Resource implications to consider.  

   
7.4 Equalities  

   
 Has an Equality Impact Assessment been carried out? 

 
x Yes  See attached appendix 

  
This report does not introduce a new policy, function or strategy or recommend 
a change to an existing policy, function or strategy.  Therefore, no Equality 
Impact Assessment is required. 

 No 
 

 



   
7.5 Repopulation  

   
 There are no Repopulation issues to consider.  
   
   

8.0     CONSULTATIONS  
   

8.1 The Members’ Budget Working Group has considered the proposals in this report and in light of 
the financial pressures on the Council would support the proposals. 

 

   
   

9.0 LIST OF BACKGROUND PAPERS  
   

9.1 None  
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